College of Biological Sciences

Minutes of the Educational Policy Committee Meeting

November 25, 2003

Revised

Present:  Stu Goldstein, chair; Sarah Corrigan, Jason Belter, Sue Wick, Frank Barnwell, Jane Phillips, Janet Schottel, Leslie Schiff, Nikki Letawsky Shultz, Robin Wright, Kathy Ball

The meeting began with a welcome to, and introduction of our new grad student, Jason Belter of BMBB.

The minutes of the November 11 meeting were approved with the following corrections.  Line 38 should read in part “…require breadth of our department minors.”  Line 48 should read in part “Sarah stated that the main…”   Line 87 should read in part “…general chemistry and Biol 1001 or 1009.”  Line 91 should read in part “….we revisit the minor in a few years…”  Line 93 should read in part “that she knows a couple of ex-employees who would love the chance to be involved in CBS.  Perhaps they would be interested in helping out in Student Services if that would be appropriate.”

Old business

a.  Course proposal, EEB 5xxx, Plant communities in space and time—for action.  Shinya Sugita had previously supplied versions of his revised proposal.  The new title is Spatiotemporal Dynamics of Plant Communities.  Shinya also provided expanded explanations of how this course will differ from other EEB courses.  Frank Barnwell reported that Shinya intends to grade both undergraduate and graduate students on the same basis, so the course will remain as a single entity.  Frank explained this the course would involve higher-level analysis of many of the topics that are covered more briefly in other EEB courses.  Jason noticed that the course would be taught alternate years and related that he was unable to register for some courses during his education because of the infrequency with which they were offered.  A motion was made to approve the course and it passed unanimously.

b.  Update on minors.  Sue Wick had missed the previous meeting and noticed that the credit requirement for the Biology minor had been increased from 10 to 12.  Stu Goldstein explained that the number of credits for the Biology minor should have no bearing on the number of credits assigned to departmental minors.  At the last meeting Sarah Corrigan had worried that the number of courses with designators outside of CBS might be a problem but, after further checking, she stated that the list is not very long.  This list includes insect biology, ichthyology, human anatomy, physiology, some 3xxx chemistry courses, and the VPB version of microbiology.  Jane Phillips cautioned against having a list of exempt courses because it could become very complicated.

Robin Wright stated that there is a pedagogical reason for requiring courses with CBS designators.  We have control over the course content and the frequency with which these courses are taught.  This isn’t true of courses outside our domain.  Frank replied that there is a special arrangement with Bell Museum for joint appointments with CBS and Natural Resources for several of the curators at Bell.  Most of these courses are EEB designators, but Ichthology is neither an EEB designator nor cross-listed.  However, starting a list of acceptable, non-CBS courses leads us into a huge area of determining which courses to accept and which semesters (see Robin Wright’s comment above regarding us having no control over content of non-CBS courses).  Thus,  a motion was made to amend the previous motion, so that acceptable courses for the biology minor will have CBS designators or will be cross-listed with CBS designators.  The new motion was seconded and passed unanimously.   Stu asked when the biology BA degree would be sunsetted in CLA.  Robin replied that the Biology, Society and Environment major will begin fall semester 2004 so the biology BA will be terminated at that time.  Stu asked if the BA in microbiology will also be sunsetted fall, 2004 and Leslie Schiff answered that that is the plan.

New business
a.  Evaluating courses taken by students involved with Study Abroad.  Janet Schottel mentioned the problems involved with trying to evaluate courses from other countries when the subject matter is different from ours.  She added that it is much easier if the student gets a course evaluation before the course is taken.  Sarah stated that Student Services personnel warn students that courses should be approved before they register for them, but students don’t always heed the warning.  In addition, Sarah stated that she doesn’t know what kind of information students receive from the Study Abroad office.  Janet asked if Student Services has a list of approved courses and Sarah replied that the list is piecemeal.  Sarah added that two advisors are working with the Study Abroad office and perhaps in the future there will be a more complete list of acceptable courses.  Janet suggested that perhaps students should be encouraged to study abroad but to count these credits as electives.  Janet wondered what to do with courses that cover 1/2-2/3 of the material of a U of MN course, but that the student would miss significant material if we just gave credit for the U of MN course.  Jane reported that UW-Madison handled this problem with lecture courses by requiring students to take a credit of independent study and sit in on a portion of a class to get the missed material and take the lecture exam for this material.  Robin suggested that another alternative would be to take an exam on the missed material, and if the student failed it, then take the independent study route.  Frank mentioned the good working relationship that we have with Costa Rica and Denmark. These two programs were evaluated by the EPC several years ago and found to be appropriate for our students.  Janet mentioned that England and Australia are very popular sites for students.  Leslie suggested that students be told that having a semester abroad will probably not be compatible with a four-year graduation plan.  She added that students already have sequencing problems and have to cram too much into their senior year. Stu provided statistics on the CBS students who take advantage of this program. He stated 11% of students study abroad in their sophomore year, 22% the junior year, and 12% their senior year.  Being away for a semester during a student’s junior year wreaks havoc with the biology major and also is not good preparation of those considering medical school.  Leslie suggested that the timing of study abroad would be an appropriate topic to discuss with students in Nature of Life.

Janet wondered how to enforce the credit by independent study.  Sarah suggested using a petition form and having the instructor sign off only when the work is completed.  Stu Goldstein suggested that the another alternative, which is currently used in CBS, is to take a more advanced course to validate the learning in the course in question.

Announcements

1.  Robin reported that classroom assignments for next year are causing serious problems.  At the present time 700 classes have no room assignment.  Currently 64% of our classes are scheduled between 8:00 a.m. and 2:00 p.m. and instructors will need to be more flexible about teaching during the later hours.  Another problem is that instructors ask for much larger rooms than necessary.  Robin suggested that instructors use data from the last three years to determine needed space and not to increase predicted size beyond 10%.  Jane stated that classroom information for fall semester 2004 would be on line in December.  She added that room scheduling is looking at a computer program that will act as a conflict catcher, but it probably won’t solve the problem.  Sarah reported that physics is one of the biggest problems since it meets five times per week.

2. Robin stated that there is no set college policy for assigning faculty mentors to students.  She would like to have a meeting with Student Services, Directors of Undergraduate Studies and Department Heads and wondered if it should be scheduled during one of our EPC meetings.  Sue Wick reminded her that not all DUGSs are EPC members, so an alternative time would be more appropriate.  A perennial problem is what to do with Biology majors.  Leslie related her experience with communicating with microbiology majors last fall.  Once she had a list of students from Pat Sherman, she sent emails querying students about their interests.  Her first contact elicited a 20% response and after several more attempts to contact students, the total response was about 30%.  Robin wondered if a threat of a hold on their registration would bring better compliance.  Sarah responded that putting holds on registration results in major problems.  One good thing that resulted from Leslie’s attempt to contact students was that it did break the ice and she received 20 emails for appointments.  Robin stated that she would like to have a mentor/mentee kickoff to meet with all new students either the end of the freshman year or the beginning of the sophomore year.  

3.  Robin reported that the University is planning an advanced start to fall semester, 2004 for freshman that would begin the Wednesday before Labor Day rather than the typical start on Saturday.  The idea is to have programming through Labor Day and a trip to the State Fair on that day.  One reason for this start is to get an early start on freshman seminars, involving about five hours, so that they would be completed about three weeks earlier than normal.  No one on the committee thought that this is a reasonable idea.  Robin admitted that this would be a massive undertaking and would cost students about $400 and this would be in addition to the cost of the Nature of Life.  Some members wondered what kind of programming is done by the residence halls when students arrive before classes begin.  Robin replied that it is entirely social with dances, movies and a performance by a hypnotist.

4.  Robin reported that applications to CBS are up 39.5% compared with this time last year.  Last year by November 21 we had 717 applications compared to 1000 on the same date this year.  She added that to date 208 students have been accepted and our target number is 350.

5.  Jane announced that the American Society for Microbiology gave Leslie the Carski  Award for Distinguished Teaching which will be presented at the ASM General Meeting in May in New Orleans.  Members offered their congratulations.

The meeting adjourned at 10:00.

Submitted by Kathy Ball




